RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
July Minutes 2022

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held at 19.30 hours on Monday 18th July 2022.

	[bookmark: _Hlk109035159]1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice-Chairman), Mrs King (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mr Croucher and Mr Smith.
Also present: Cllr Bayley SDC, Mrs Estefani (Clerk)
Apologies accepted: Cllr Brown SDC and Cllr Chard KCC

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 20th June 2022 have previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
Cllr Bayley SDC updated about current issues in the district including cease of bus routes and complaints about swimming in Chipstead Lakes.
Chairman raised concern about urgency in discussing/finding solutions for Worship Hill’s parking issues.

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Solar panel storage battery. Cllr Kennet to check and update in the next council meeting.
· KALC carbon footprint calculator to be resent to Cllr Croucher for review.
· Watering planters around Village – Cllr Kennet to check and confirm if Charles can fit the job in his schedule. No re-planting until September. SS recommends Portuguese Laurel as an ever-green option with very little maintenance.
· Cllr Stewart informed that caretaker MM will be looking after planters in London Road.
· No other outstanding issues reported.
b. Highways
Street lights
· A list of Streetlights that need redecorating have been sent to Ken Bonner and added to the list. Work should be completed by the end of September.
Footpaths and pavements
· The drainage problem was reported to KCC and they responded that it was inspected back on the 16th June 2022 by a Highway Steward, who filled the damaged drain during his visit with the noted temporary tarmac infill to prevent trips and falls and to make the site safe. This was in relation to an earlier enquiry raised on 15th June by a member of public. The Steward noted that the drainage channel is privately owned as it serves the private rainwater pipes on the buildings in that area. KCC will therefore not be undertaking any repair works going forward on the channel and this will have to be undertaken by the owners of the drain channel themselves.
Cllr Colnet advised to contact KCC again and inquiry why they did unblock the same area a few years ago and they are now refusing to do so. Pictures will be sent to KCC to support the inquiry.
Street furniture 
· Cllr Kennet informed working party about graffiti in bus shelters.
Traffic and local parking
· Highways discussed residents’ request for a crossing between Tesco and the new child activity centre on Hamlin Road at the last sub-committee meeting. Recommendations need to be discussed and put forward in the next meeting.
· No updates in Speedwatch
Local business and services 
· Amherst Primary contacted the Council asking for help building a closer link between the school and the local community. Cllrs to come up with ways to help bringing volunteers to help children read and other activities at school.
· SS recommends using David Short as handyman for pending jobs around the parish, i.e. graffiti removal from bus shelters and benches, clearing of the stream in the Parkland, etc. His rate is £15.00 per hour.
c. Village Hall
· Safety Checks – Safety Log Book

· Tony (TGA Decorators) has confirmed dates for the decorating of the village hall, they are 5th – 19th .  AC confirmed he is available to supervise the works over that period.
· The new flooring to be installed in the Clerk’s office should be done at the same time to take advantage of clerk being on annual leave. CK and AC to liaise in ordering flooring samples and instructing the work.
· VH sub-committee has decided to fix the toilet signs rather than order new ones. AC to use screws in the current signs to fix them back into the doors.
· SS and CK updated about Caretaker’s appraisal last week. Her responsibilities have been defined in a more specific way including hours per week that need to be accounted for and cleaning standards expected. A pay review with a £40.00 increase was agreed effective from August 2022. SS to send documentation to Clerk in order to inform payroll officer and update bank standing order.
· Village Hall Sub-Committee have reviewed the minutes about advertising in the conservation area and the use of banners in the VH railings. Chairman will define other mechanism to support charities and local schools and Cllrs will vote on whether to allow / not allow advertising with banners in the Parish Council meeting in September.
d. Parkland
· Monthly working party updated that strimming across the Parkland has been carried out.
· PS to research options of benches for the dell area in the Parkland.
· A quote from Ohlson Gardening for the grass cutting was requested by Clive and we have received it totalling £216.00 inc VAT. Partial work took place but there is a large section still to be cut down. PS to follow up with Ohlson Gardening before invoice is settled.
·  Anti-graffiti varnish to be used on the benches. JK to research and report back.
· A full refund for the Gazebo bought from Robert Dyas for the Jubilee Party has been received.
· The Red House reported a blockage on the stream at the bottom of their garden. They claimed the Council is responsible to keep free flow of water in the area. PS offered to deal directly with them.
· JK spotted that the stream at the top of the Parkland is blocked and looking stagnated. JK and PS to consider using David Short to clear this.
· No other issues to report or questions on Parkland.


e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· Update on turnover on the allotments. Some allotments have not been attended and formal warnings have been sent. Plots will be offered to waiting list.
· No updates from DMB Law in respect of the Scout lease. CC to draft a letter and send to follow up with them.
· Request for a gate with a lock for the residents of Hawthorne Lane to access the path at Broadmead Allotment site was discussed. CK offered a door she could donate which will possibly fit for purpose.
· An unpleasant incident on Broadmead was reported and discussed by councillors. The family concerned just wanted it logged but Council should consider emailing all plot holders and ask them to be vigilant and report any incidents.
· No further issues or questions on Open Spaces.
f. Communications
· No breach in GDPR
· Nothing to report or questions on Comms
· LH happy to continue running the Face Book page

	6. FINANCE COMMITTEE
a) Review and approve invoices for payment
· List of payments distributed
· List of payments over £500
b) Other matters to report
· Income received
· Silver trophy funds, £442, need to be spent on something for the benefit of Riverhead. Cllrs agree to use the funds to pay for bench in the Dell.
· No further issues to report or questions on Finance.

	7. PLANNING COMMITTEE
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
· 22/01466/HOUSE – 10 Orchard Road. Response: Approved
· 22/01495/HOUSE - 16 Bullfinch Lane. Response: Approved
22/01620/ADV - Tesco Store. Response: Approved

	8. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was distributed in the meeting room and councillors were reminded to ask the Clerk if they are interested in seeing any item:
· Glasdon Catalogue: Focus on Local Councils
· Clerks and Councils Magazine
· SLCC: The Clerk
· The Council is now registered with My Community Voice, a Kent Police online service which will send regular updates re crime and useful information in our area.
· The reviewed Code of Conduct was sent to all councillors who are all happy to adopt it.
· Three candidates have come forward regarding Councillor vacancies. Decision to be discussed/made by or during the next council meeting in September.


	9. CLERK’S OFFICE
· The contact list has been updated and distributed to all Councillors and Caretaker.
· Holidays dates were noted.
· Scrapbook: decision was made to not continue now that the Chronicle has very little local news in it and no volunteers have come forward.
· IC was invited and attended the Riverhead School end of year production, which was delightful. 


The meeting closed at 21.15 pm
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